
 

 
 
 
 

July 1, 2021 
 
City of Port St. Lucie, Florida 
Attn: Russ Blackburn, City Manager 
121 S.W. Port St Lucie Blvd. 
Port St. Lucie, FL 34984 
 
Mr. Blackburn, 
 
In response to your letter dated June 23, 2021, I would like to request an initial review that meets the seven (7) 
day response provision of the letter, but also commit that the appropriate remedy is a continued effort which I 
intend to be personally involved.  
 
As all municipalities are aware, nationwide, there is a shortage of labor in many industries including Solid Waste 
and Recycling.  Waste Pro has been adversely affected by COVID-19 and the residual impacts on everything from 
primary labor availability to supply chain breakdowns of essential goods and services to run our business 
effectively and meet the needs of our franchised agreements.  Stemming from our senior leadership to the local 
level, I can assure you that our staff has not hidden behind those challenges and has remained dedicated to 
performing all services required in the agreement timely and as prescribed by our agreement. Unfortunately, 
unforeseen circumstances challenged our operations and led to some delays in collection. We understand the 
essential nature of the service we provide and the frustration that it causes when services are delayed or 
missed.  
 
Waste Pro has expended a large amount of unbudgeted capital expense in an attempt to meet the needs of our 
franchised agreement. Upon noticing initial labor shortages that led to service delays, we made immediate plans 
to reduce shortfalls and improve our customer experience.  The basic changes made were as follows:  

• Employ subcontractor trucks to assist in the reduction of delays.  We have and continue to employ five 
(5) to six (6) subcontractor trucks in the city. This has been in place for the past five (5) months to allow 
us to recruit, hire and train new workers.  This unbudgeted expense far exceeds our normal operating 
cost and we have expended approximately $785,000 to date. 

• Implementation of the “call em all” system to notify residents to expect delays in an attempt to avoid 
unnecessary phone and email dialogue at the City and local office level.    

• Increased employee sign-on (retention) bonuses that range from $1,200 to $5,000.  

• Increased driver and helper wages by over $600,000 annually to attract prospective and qualified 
employees.  

• Hired a Full-Time Employee recruiter focused on sourcing and cultivating candidates for hire and 
placement. 

• Added an additional four (4) rear load trucks to aid in allowing the shop maintenance team to repair the 
existing fleet vehicles.   

 
Although the above items have not cured or remedied the situation, they have dramatically assisted in 
improving the customer experience and reducing complaint levels.   
 




